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SANBORNTON BOARD OF SELECTMEN’S MINUTES

September 9, 2009 

Town Offices


The Board of Selectmen convened in regular session Wednesday, September 9, 2009 at 6:30 p.m. at the Town Office. Selectmen in attendance were David Nickerson, Steven Ober and Andrew Livernois. TA Veloski was also present.











PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE – All in attendance recited the pledge of allegiance.


1.0 Public Comment









          1.1 Andy Sanborn Re: Welfare Statute - Mr. Sanborn informed the Board that he recently attended the Franklin Tilton Community Table Fund Meeting and elderly residents were discussed.  Mr. Sanborn noted elderly residents live on fixed incomes and may be homeowners.  Mr. Sanborn stated the Welfare Officer has the ability to attach the welfare applicant’s home to payments, which has caused residents not to apply for assistance because they are in fear of loosing their homes.  Mr. Sanborn informed the BOS that he would be working with State Representatives to change the statute/statutes regarding this matter.










2.0 Emergency Meeting RSA 91-A (9/4/09) – Chair Livernois announced that the BOS held an emergency meeting on September 4, 2009 to discuss Representative Liz Merry’s open office hours on Monday nights at the Town Office and the decision of the meeting has to be announced during the Board’s next meeting. Chair Livernois announced that the BOS unanimously voted to allow Rep. Merry to hold office hours on Monday nights by use of key. Minutes of this meeting are available.







3.0 Public Hearing Re: Huse Road – The Public Hearing has been rescheduled for October 7, 2009, in order to comply with the proper noticing procedure. 




4.0 Randall Shuey Re: Beach portion of the Maple Circle project – Engineer Shuey stated the original plans had an open swale system but then, they realized the beach portion of the project was private property. Engineer Shuey stated lager culverts have been added and an “ADS” pipe (48”) system with baffles to discharge the water at a slower rate has been designed. Engineer Shuey informed the BOS that the system has been designed for a 5-year storm event to provide less over flow and clean water in to the lake. Engineer Shuey noted the State should have no problems approving the design. Engineer Shuey stated there are a series of manholes that will need to be vacuumed with a “vac” truck, which will need quarterly inspections at first then annual maintenance afterwards. Engineer Shuey noted that a maintenance plan would be required between the Winnisquam Development Associates and the Town. Engineer Shuey noted the proposed pipe could be driven over because it is designed for it.   Selectman Nickerson asked if the design would be approved within the timeline and Engineer Shuey replied TA Veloski has drafted a letter to expedite the plan’s approval.  Chairman Livernois asked if there was an estimated cost for the new design and Engineer Shuey replied no but estimated the cost at $30K-$60K. Kevin Hilbrunner (WDA Vice President) addressed concerns with residents walking over the vegetative swale and proposed some type of bridge/board walk, the parking lot and the use of gravel vs. grass to reduce damage. Kevin Hilbrunner noted that he has no problems with the project’s design but there are just little things that need to be looked at. Kevin Hilbrunner informed the BOS that the WDA has voted approved the new design with mitigation.  Engineer Shuey suggested using grass pavers instead of crushed stone, which would allow for the grass to grow through. Kevin Hilbrunner noted the WDA would like to keep the beach section as natural looking as possible.  Chairman Livernois noted that easements still would need to be drafted.  Selectman Nickerson stated the BOS needs to be sure the ARRA funding covers the project.  Engineer Shuey noted some of the concerns are not critical features DES is only looking at the design and noted that he is unsure of where the property lines are.  Engineer Shuey informed the BOS that he has asked Brian Bailey to clarify/detail the plan better.  Chair Livernois asked TA Veloski to check with Attorney Boldt, to see if a survey is needed for an easement.  Chair Livernois made a motion to authorize Randall Shuey to go ahead with permitting & planning of the beach portion for the Maple Circle project with TA Veloski and to authorize Attorney Boldt to work with the WDA to draft the necessary easements.  Selectman Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.       












5.0 Department Updates








              5.1
Police Department – Chief Barton – Chief Barton noted a draft of the Disorderly Action Ordinance has been provided to the Board.  Chief Barton informed the BOS that he has sent a letter to the State addressing the GPS issues Steele Hill Resort is having.  Chief Barton stated the Police Department needs a dumpster system because currently the garbage sits in the bays of the Life Safety Building and will price one out. Chief Barton provided the BOS with comparable detail rates of surrounding municipalities and noted the additional retirement amount is approximately $2.16 an hour.  Chief Barton suggested increasing the rate to $47 dollars an hour with the Offcier’s portion to remain at $30 dollars an hour because the Officer’s fee was increased last year.  Chair Livernois made a motion to increase the police detail rate to $47 dollars an hour with the Officer’s fee to stay at $30 dollars an hour, effective 11/1/09.  Selectman Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.  Selectman Nickerson asked Chief Barton if they could become a “Closed Town”.  The BOS will check with Town Counsel.  The BOS asked Chief Barton when he planned to retire and Chief Baton replied that once he meets with the Retirement Board an exact date would be available.  Selectman Ober feels the BOS should promote from within because they are 100% qualified.  Selectman Ober noted that there is a cost factor attributed if they decided to advertise for Police Chief.  Chair Livernois referred to RSA 159 and stated that once a Police Chief is hired if the person is mediocre then they would be hard to get rid of statutorily. Chief Barton stated historically the BOS has hired a new Police Chief in-house and Lieutenant Hankard is already capable of transition, which would be his recommendation with absolute confidence and certainty. Selectman Nickerson suggested conducting a non-public session with Chief Barton to discuss personnel and Chief Barton noted he would check his schedule for next week.  The BOS thanked Chief Barton for his time.  

   5.2 Fire Department – Chief DeSilva –
 Chief DeSilva proposed holding a meeting with all Department Heads regarding an Operations Plan, in case anything happens i.e. H1N1 pandemic, fire.  Chief Desilva noted the plan would take some brainstorming and a chain of command would need to be established.  Chief DeSilva will work with TA Veloski and Department Heads.  Chief DeSilva stated the Fire Department has a lot of direct care and the vaccine for the H1N1 virus will not be available until 11/1/09 and may not be effective. Chief DeSilva informed the BOS that the Fire Department has a commercial washer but not a dryer and would like to purchase one.  The BOS agreed. Chief DeSilva proposed direct deposit of paychecks.  Finance Officer McGee will be consulted regarding this issue.  Chief DeSilva asked if the Town could get a credit card because purchasing power is currently limited, if a cheaper product is located references are required without it.  The BOS will ask the Finance Officer to attend next week’s BOS meeting to discuss deposits and a Town credit card. Chief DeSilva stated the Town’s employees could us an Employee Assistance Program.  Chair Livernois replied that the NH LGC or State may provide one but there might also be a cost associated. Chief DeSilva noted he would like to see an option for part-time employees to purchase health & dental insurance.  Chair Livernois stated they could check with a MVP Insurance broker to see if that could be done. Chief DeSilva asked if an Energy Audit of the Life Safety Building has been conducted because he would like to seek a radiant heat system.  The BOS instructed Chief DeSilva to check with the Energy Committee. Chief DeSilva stated the Fire Department is always looking at ways to provide better coverage to the community and provided the BOS with a map of the Town that showed the location each Volunteer’s home. Chief DeSilva informed the Board that they would like to create sleeping (2 bedrooms) quarters at the back of the bays and the group is willing to do the work.  Chief DeSilva noted the US Department of Agriculture has a grant available to improve facilities and the submission deadline is the end of September.  Selectman Nickerson expressed concern with pushback and residents feeling like he may be creating a full-time department.  Selectman Ober stated he feels the request is legitimate and long over due.  The BOS authorized Chief DeSilva to move forward with the sleeping quarters but to get final Board approval.  



  


               5.3
Department of Public Works (DPW) – Director Thayer – The BOS approved and signed the bid from Morton Salt, it was $4 dollars lower than the State’s bid price. The BOS reviewed a memo from Director Thayer dated 9/9/09 regarding equipment storage at the Shute Hill Bridge project. Selectman Ober recused himself.  TA Veloski to refer to prior meeting minutes concerning Daryl Woods.
 Director Thayer informed the BOS he is changing the way the Department plow snow and the Board agreed.  






6.0 Old Business









  6.1
Sale of Town owned property – Chair Livernois stated some of the properties are worth so little that any money would be a benefit or the Board could hold out for the right price.  Chair Livernois suggested having someone else open the sealed bids (TA Veloski or RS Rollins) and reading them. Selectman Ober asked if they has the right to refuse any & all bids and Chair Livernois replied yes, the Board can go with the bid they feel is appropriate to put the property back on the Town’s tax rolls.  Chair Livernois made a motion to have the sale of Town owned process be sealed bids advertised with a 10% check included in the bid, a balance due in 30 days, the right to refuse any & all bids received and the bids to be blind. Selectman Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. The advertisement will run for 2 days a week apart and the bids will be due by the end of October by 12:00 p.m.  









7.0 New Business









  7.1
2011 FY Budget – TA Veloski stated Department Heads have been asked to get their CIP requests together.  The BOS will discuss the budget in a couple of weeks.   
8.0 Review and Approve Draft Minutes





              8.1
9/02/09 draft - Members of the Board reviewed the draft meeting minutes of Wednesday, September 2, 2009. Chair Livernois motioned to approve the draft meeting minutes of September 2, 2009.  Selectman Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.







  8.2 9/04/09 draft - Members of the Board reviewed the draft meeting minutes of Wednesday, September 4, 2009. Chair Livernois motioned to approve the draft meeting minutes of September 4, 2009 with one change.  Selectman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. 








     
9.0 Authorize Payroll & Accounts Payable Registers – The BOS reviewed/signed the payroll & accounts payable registers.







10.0 Assessing and Code Enforcement – See chart below.  






	TML#
	Taxpayer
	Item
	Approved/Denied/Status

	22.007.002A
	          Hersom, Nathan & Christine
	Discretionary Barn Easement
	Back to AA Jutton

	04.057.000
	Gallagher, Brian 
	Timber Intent 
	Approved


Selectman Ober made a motion to approve the Discretionary Barn Easement for Nathan & Christine Hersom.  Chair Livernois seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.  The Board reviewed the applicable statute.  Chair Livernois made a motion to rescind the prior vote to approve the Hersom’s easement and Selectman Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.  The BOS will contact the Hersoms to apologize for the delay and a Public Hearing will be scheduled for 9/23/09 @ 7:00 p.m. TA Veloski was asked to contact the LGC or DRA regarding this matter.  







11.0 Correspondence






                                    11.1 LRPC Re: 10 Year Plan – The Board took under advisement.                                11.2 Genesis Behavioral Health Re: Budget request – The BOS reviewed the request in the amount of $4,548.33 dollars and tabled.
                

 
      
  11.3 Belknap County Commissioner’s meeting minutes – The BOS reviewed.  Next meeting scheduled for 9/24/09 @ 10:00 a.m.









          





12.0 Town Administrator’s Report







12.1 Key Government Finance Re: DPW Trucks – The BOS signed the payment request.











12.2 ARRA Loan – The BOS signed the contract that will go to Governor & Council.











12.3 New Copier – Received. 







12.4 Finance Officer’s computer – TA Veloski reported that the drivers do not work with the printer and requested a new printer be purchased.  The BOS agreed. 




13.0 Selectmen’s Reports









13.1 Town Hall bathroom – Work is going very well.  The water pipe has been insulated and the sewer pipe was the wrong size but refitted.  




13.2 Building Committee – Appointment – Selectman Nickerson made a motion to appoint Karen Ober to the Building Committee, in Carmine Cioffi’s place.  Chair Livernois seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.



13.3 TIP Committee – TA Veloski reported that the Committee has held its first meeting and had questions.  TA Veloski asked is the plan should be short term, long term or a combination thereof.  Chair Livernois stated once an Engineer is hired someone will have to sit down with him to discuss the Town’s roads.  Selectman Nickerson noted the study is for only Town roads not State roads. TA Veloski asked if there was a report deadline.  The Board agreed they would like to see a partial report by Town Meeting.  The Board and TA Veloski briefly discussed the Master Plan and traffic use patterns.  The BOS asked TA Veloski to check with Planner Ward regarding traffic patterns.  

14.0 Non-Public Session under RSA 91-A: 3,II (b) – The Board of Selectmen went in to non-public session at 10:20 p.m. TA Veloski was present.  Chair Livernois motioned to go in to non-public session and Selectman Ober seconded the motion. Roll call vote: Nickerson, yes, Livernois, yes, Ober, yes. The BOS reconvened the public session at 10:26 p.m. Chair Livernois announced that while in non-public session the Board voted unanimously not to seal the minutes and a decision was made to hire Dale Mitchell as the new part-time janitor at $10 dollars an hour.







15.0  NEXT MEETING (S) – The Board of Selectmen’s next regularly scheduled meeting will be held on Wednesday, September 16, 2009 at the Town Office @ 6:30 p.m. 













16.0  ADJOURNMENT – The Board of Selectmen’s meeting adjourned at 10:27 p.m.

Respectfully submitted, 

April C. Rollins, 

BOS Recording Secretary 
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